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Minutes of Meeting held on Monday 28 February 2011

in The Hugh Miller Institute

Present:

Community Councillors: Ronald Young (Chair), Julie Penwright, Anne Short, Vivienne Griffiths, Lynne Sproull

Youth Representatives: Paige Shepherd, Bob Clunas

Highland Councillors: Cllr David Alston, Cllr Craig Fraser

Northern Constabulary: PC Williams

Community Council Secretary: Estelle Ellwood

Item
Details
Action

1
Chairman’s Welcome 

Ronald welcomed the Councillors to the meeting.

Apologies 

Helen Elliott, John Wood



2
Approval of previous minutes

Proposed: Vivienne Griffiths  Seconded: Anne Short




3
Youth Issues 



3.1
School Bus

Bob advised that the school bus service has been running well this month with no delays/ breakdowns.




3.2
Library

Bob asked for an update on the potential closure of Cromarty Library. David said that it is likely that the library will not close, but open hours may be reduced.




3.3
Youth Café Update

Paige advised that the youngsters are very busy at the moment. The Juniors are working on an arts project to produce a wall hanging and the Seniors are working on a digital imaging project with John McNaught.




3.4
Dancing Classes

Wanda has successfully secured funding to enable the dance classes with Amy to run through 2011.




3.5
Young Scot Awards

Paige and Leanne Scot were nominated for this award for their involvement with Highland Youth Voice, the Youth Café, Scottish Youth Parliament. Both youngsters were presented with awards at Badaguish and have also been invited to attend the event at Dumfries where they will give a presentation on “Life as a Highlander”. The Councillors passed on their congratulations to Paige and Leanne.




3.6
Member of Scottish Youth Parliament

Paige and Oliver have been elected to serve as Member of Scottish Youth Parliament. ”. The Councillors passed on their congratulations.








4
Police Report

PC Williams said there had been 37 incidents during the month:-

· on Tuesday 22 February there was a break in at the Post Office. The back window had been forced open and the alarm went off. Nothing was actually taken

· on the same night, there was also a break in at the primary school and 2 laptops were taken.

PC Williams has been advised that the police station will be closing on 31 March and that he will retain his police car and be based at Fortrose. He has been told that he can remain in the house for the next 3 years.

Julie has written to the Northern Constabulary about the closure of Cromarty Police Station. Chief Constable, Ian Latimer, has replied as follows:-

· current severe financial considerations have created unprecedented challenges in continuing to provide an excellent police service

· whilst the station may close, there are no plans to reduce the number of officers in the area

· the officer will report to Fortrose under the supervision of the Central Commander based in Dingwall and will continue to be visible in the area 

· few people actually now call into Cromarty police station as they contact police by telephone so closure of Cromarty police station will enable capital funds to be reduced and re-invested in policing the local community

Julie has sent letters to other Community Councils and to MPs and MSPs about the plans to form one police force. She has been advised that Fortrose Community Council will also send letters. The following responses have been received:-

Jamie Stone MSP (Caithness, Sutherland, Easter Ross)

· the formal position of his party is to oppose the centralisation of police services 

Dave Thompson MSP (Highland & Islands)
· recognises the difference between policing in major cities and policing in the rural Highlands which have unique problems which must be addressed

· his preference is to have a four force model with the current Northern Constabulary expanded to include Moray and Argyll

Peter Peacock MSP (Highlands & Islands)
· the whole issue of a single police force is at an early stage

· there will be a consultation exercise, probably after the Scottish Elections on 6 May, so need to make sure local views are raised then

John Thurso MP

· the Northern Constabulary has already gone through a periods of cost cutting and is a lean effective force giving value for money

· believes that the benefits of a Chief Constable reporting to the Northern Police Board and the direction of police aligned to local needs outweigh the theoretical savings which may not be delivered in a single police force

It was agreed that no further action could be taken until details of the public consultation are known.




5
Matters arising from previous meeting




5.1
3.1 Grit at the Primary School

No update received from Di about the provision of grit to the school and if they have to pay for it. 


Di

5.2
4. Police Report

Julie has written all the letters – see item 4 for responses








5.3
14.2 Bobby’s Tractor

Di had advised Vivienne that the Community Council would have to pay the VAT, it would only be waived if the Highland Council purchased and owned the tractor.

Vivienne advised that the application for £10k from the Common Good Capital Fund has been approved and that she has written to Mr Nightingale and asked for £3k from the Cromarty Trust Fund to put towards purchase of a tractor. No reply received to date.




5.4
Review of Black Isle Local Area Plan for LEADER funding
Estelle submitted the responses to Bill Taylor as discussed at the last meeting.




5.5
9 Community Councillors’ Portfolios - Beach Clean 

Ronald has spoken to John Henderson and he has agreed to carry out a beach clean when the Community Council require it to be done.

No update received from Vanessa about availability of funding from the Moray Firth Partnership


VH

5.6
15.2 Archie McTaggart

Ronald has spoken to Jackie Ross about the audit of the accounts. David confirmed that this did not have to be done by a Chartered Accountant, so Vivienne will speak to Jackie about what is required.




5.7
15.3 Georgia Macleod

Vivienne has advised Georgia that the Community Council is happy to take on managing the ring- fenced funds for the annual “Splash & Dash”. Anne said that the last meeting of Cromarty 2007 takes place next week so the transfers will take place after that.




5.8
16.3 Lights in Victoria Park

Vivienne has asked Alex Graham (who is a tree surgeon) to take down all the lights for now as they are untidy. They can then be re-installed at a later date. Vivienne wrote a letter of thanks as requested to Garry Thompson for sorting out the Christmas tree 




6
Streetlights in Cromarty – Reduction in Provision

A number of streetlights have been changed on Bayview Crescent and The Denny to low energy white halogen bulbs. These are twice as bright but produce less light pollution. These bulbs can only be used on certain lights so there are two options under consideration :-

a) – turn off all lights from midnight – 6am - on some streets in Cromarty
The Councillors were not happy with this option. It would make Cromarty very dark and there would be safety implications for drivers and pedestrians. Also could possibly create a greater risk of break-ins.

b) – turn off selected lights completely
These lights would be disconnected from the circuit but the lampposts would be left in situ. The Councillors thought this option would be better but that it would be necessary to identify which lights could be turned off, as it would not be right in some places to just turn off alternate lights. It was agreed that Ronald and Craig will do a walk round to produce a plan to suggest which lights could be turned off. It may be appropriate to hold a public consultation at that point.


RY/CF

7
Gaelic Chapel  (Item to be retained on the agenda.)

Craig will soon be holding the first meeting of the Gaelic Chapel Trust. He is trying to get advice on how to set up the Trust. David advised that Mr Nightingales’ Solicitor has been involved in drawing up the draft documentation so it would be best for Craig to consult him. Craig has also appointed a Gaelic speaker and a Polish speaker to the Trust which will be of use promoting the Chapel in the future.








8
Community Councillors’ Portfolios 

Anne Short - Resurfacing

Anne advised the resurfacing of Church Street will start tomorrow. All residents have been advised by Tec Services. The work will start at the Cromarty Arms and run towards the East Church and then from the Arms towards High Street. The Contractors will look at drain repairs as they progress. It should take about 2 weeks.

Julie Penwright – Public Toilets

There have been a number of coach parties arriving in town before 10am and the public toilets do not open till 11am, as does the Royal and the Arms so there is nowhere for visitors to go. It was suggested that Julie contact Freida McKenzie, 
Operational Support Officer, to ask for the toilets to be opened earlier.

Helen Elliott – Public Transport

Helen had emailed Estelle to advise Councillors that the new Cromarty to Dingwall service will start on 25 April, running 3 times a day, 5 days/ week.

The dial – a –bus service will cease to exist within the boundaries of this service route.




9
Victoria Hall

Vivienne distributed copies of the Victoria Hall Update Report –see Appendix A. She talked though each item in turn to update the Councillors..

Item 9 was the only item which required action.

The Councillors agreed that the VHMC should issue the YDO with a redundancy notice, to coincide with the termination of the Highland Council Service Level Agreement, so that there would be a seamless changeover. 

David advised that Wanda has yet to be interviewed for the post of Black Isle YDO. Once in place, it will be decided how her time and responsibilities will be split  between Fortrose and Cromarty.

Vivienne provided copies of the Victoria Hall Income and Expenditure summary for the year to date. –see Appendix B. She said that the accounts were quite healthy and that there is a surplus year to date of £561.29.

The Councillors thanked Vivienne and Alan for all their time and hard work.




10
Dr Forth’s Bequest

The Public Meeting was held as planned on 24 January in the Victoria Hall. Julie produced notes of the meeting which were emailed to Councillors with the Agenda prior to this meeting. A total of 42 members of the public attended the meeting and the Community Councillors were all present.

Ronald explained the background to the Dr Forth Bequest and the actions which had been taken so far by the Community Council. The public had made over 200 suggestions and these were measured against criteria set by the Councillors. Most suggestions did not meet the criteria or they were too costly or the projects were unsuitable due to ongoing maintenance requirements.

Four key projects were identified and the public voted on these as follows:-

a) Tennis Courts 26 for/ 1 against

b) Tractor/ snow plough/gritter 17 for/ 2 against.

c) Children’s play equipment 25 for / 0 against

d ) Reeds Path Loop – 11 for /13 against

The Councillors agreed that the results of the votes need to be published, via a poster  - Vivienne agreed to do this.


VG
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Tennis Courts  

· A committee is required to start work on the tennis courts project. 

· Vivienne will prepare a poster looking for volunteers to sit on the committee, anyone interested should contact Ronald

· Ronald will speak to Donald Cameron about setting up the committee.

· Estelle suggested that he could be co-opted onto the Community Council for this project only. 

· This group will then need a constitution etc but this is readily available. David suggested that the name of the group should not just be Cromarty Tennis Club as this makes it tighter when applying for funding.

· There is still some concern about the site to be used, either the old courts or the Victoria Park. The new committee can investigate costs further but preliminary investigations have shown that a new court in the park would probably cost less due to the amount of work required to clear the old site initially.

Tractor

This is more or less in hand with £10k allocated from the Bequest and £10k already approved from the Common Good Capital Fund.  Vivienne has asked Mr Nightingale for £3k, if this is unavailable, then it might be possible to obtain this from the Black Isle Discretionary Fund.

David will be meeting TEC Services and fleet management to discuss the maintenance contract issues.

Children’s Play Equipment

The Community Council has made an arrangement with the Highland Council to replace the swings in Victoria Park and Townlands Park  and are sharing the costs with the Highland Council with some funding from the Bequest. Julie has also written to local organisations to ask for donations towards more play equipment in the Victoria Park.

Reeds Park Loop

Vivienne wished to express her disappointment that this item was not to receive any money from the Bequest as a result of the votes. She feels that as this is a core path and part of the landscape of Cromarty, everything should be done to preserve it before it disappears. Ronald said that people mostly felt that this should be maintained by other funds.


VG

RY
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11.1

11.2

11.3


Treasurer’s Report

Period 10 January 2011 to 28 February 2011
Income
Guide Book Sales:



£35.00

Total income:




£35.00

Expenditure:

Secretarial expenses: Feb


£50.00

Dr Forth Meeting - Hall hire 


£14.00

Dr Forth Meeting – photocopying costs
  £9.00

Total expenditure:



£73.00

Accounts Receivable



Nil

Accounts Payable balance


Nil

Bank & Cash in hand balances at 28.02.2011 =  £38,367.15
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12.1

12.2

12.3

12.4

12.5

12.6 

12.7

12.8


Highland Councillors’ Reports

Blocked Gullies

Craig has carried out s survey of all the gullies in the town to identify which ones are blocked, he sent this to Ian Hay. Ian has arranged for the gullies at The Paye to be unblocked and he will agree a plan for future emptying with Craig when the weather is better.

Flytipping

A television and a washing machine were dumped at The Byre. Craig took the television to the refuse tip and arranged for the washing machine to be collected.

Streetlights

There have been a number of streetlights out of service over the last couple of weeks in Church Street and Big Vennel. Craig reported them to Stuart Bruce who arranged for them to fixed. The outage was caused by a cable fault.

Ladies Walk

Craig suggested that the ditch from The Paye over to Ladies Walk could be filled with chippings over a drainpipe to take some of the water away. It was agreed that this could work, if a concrete pipe could be used. Craig will pursue this with Ian Hay.

Church Street

Craig has been speaking to Bryan Stout about the drains in Church Street. The drains be checked and repaired as part of the road resurfacing which is due to start this week.

Green Dog Walker Scheme

Craig explained the Green Dog Walkers Scheme which has been trialled in Falkirk and is being rolled out in the Highlands. Dog owners sign a pledge to always clean up after their dogs, carry extra bags to give to people who might need them and to encourage others to clean up in a non-confrontational way. Green dog walkers will be identified by a green arm band/ wristband/ or dog collar.  Anne advised that Townlands Residents Association is keen to sign up already. 

It has been pointed out that there is no poo bin in Townlands Park. Julie will see if it is possible to get another one.

Craig said that a number of bags have been taken out of the bin on the Stroopie and thrown onto the ground or thrown into the trees. He has collected some of these. Julie will see if it is possible to get a lockable bin for that site if they are still available.

Review of Community Councils

David advised that the review of the Community Council process is coming into the final stage and should be completed later this year. There may be some changes made to the Constitution and a review of funding provided to Community Councils is also due to take place as some Councils get more funding than others.

Housing Development at Sandilands

As funding for housing associations has decreased quite sharply, it is now less likely that Albyn will be able to develop the Sandilands site. The Highland Council might 

transfer the land back from Albyn and develop the site. They will still provide houses as per the original plan so one third would be local authority, one third would be shared equity, and one third for sale


JP
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13.1 

13.2

13.3

13.4

13.5


Planning

Highland Councillors do not participate in planning related discussions and are not present for this Agenda item.

Rachel Robertson – Church Street – alterations to kitchen/ utility area. No issues raised

Alan Grant – 7 High Street - Alterations to entry to house and installation of oil tank

No issues raised

Cromarty Mussels, Shoremill – this application is just to keep the options open for the future. No issues raised

Inner Moray Firth Local Development Plan
Estelle had emailed this document to Councillors during the month for comment. It asked Community Councils to suggest sites where future buildings could be sited or sites which should be protected and safeguarded from future development. The Councillors agreed that there no further sites were available for development in Cromarty and that no further input to this document was required.

LNG Tankers

Ronald said that a number of meetings had taken place in Invergordon recently about the possibility of LNG tankers (Liquefied Natural Gas) coming into Nigg. These would be much bigger than the tankers which currently use Nigg and the risks much greater. He said that the Community Council should be consulted about any future plans for LNG tankers entering the Cromarty Firth.
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Correspondence




14.1
Bob Cameron, Highland Council

Anne, Ronald and Di met Bob Cameron to talk about the Bright Spark Developments.

Bob has written to confirm that he is happy to negotiate for the Community Council in this matter. The Community Council wishes the Highland Council to negotiate on the basis of benefit per megawatt of installed capacity at the site. That fixed sum will be payable on a yearly basis and shall be index linked from the date of completion of the legal agreement between the developer and the Council. All benefits will be accrued to the Community Council, but the process for this has not yet been agreed, a separate Trust is under consideration. The next stage is for Bob to meet with Duncan Cameron of Bright Spark and then a public consultation will be arranged.




14.2
Alan Hunter, Cromarty Indoor Bowling Club

Alan has submitted an application for £2k from the Cromarty Common Good Fund to Di Agnew. The Bowling Club would like to buy new indoor bowling carpets, ditch defenders, central spinners and an electric storage unit at a total cost of £10, 239

They have applied to other funders to raise the rest of the capital required.

The Councillors felt that the mats and equipment would be of great value and benefit to the Cromarty Indoor Bowling Club. However, the Community Council has no money left in the Common Good at the end of this financial year and so will have to defer any decisions about any applications until they have been advised how much will be made available to them for the next financial year.
Furthermore, it was agreed that an application for £2k from this Fund could 
not be met in full as this would leave little money available for the rest 
of the year to allow the Community Council to consider applications from 
other organisations. It was therefore suggested that the application should be resubmitted for a lesser amount in the new financial year.
As the application has been submitted directly to Di, Estelle will advise Di accordingly so that she can respond to Alan Hunter.

EE





14.3
Cromarty Childcare

Noelle Carpenter has written to ask for £300 towards the cost of taking the playgroup to the Eden Court theatre. The Councillors agreed to send a donation of £100 from the Community Council funds towards the cost of the trip as there is no money available in the Common Good fund (as above)

Vivienne will arrange this.


VG

14.4
Cromarty Arts Trust

Sandy Thomson has written to ask for £300 towards the cost of banners to promote the Sir Thomas Urquhart conference in April. The Councillors agreed to send a donation of £100 from the Community Council funds towards the cost of the trip as there is no money available in the Common Good fund (as above)

Vivienne will arrange this.


VG

15

15.1
A.O.B.

Future Meetings

The date for the next AGM was set last year for 25 April 2011. As this is Easter Monday, and the following Monday is a Bank Holiday, it was agreed to cancel the April meeting and hold on Monday 9 May instead. This will give Vivienne time to prepare the annual report and accounts for the AGM. 





Ronald thanked everyone for attending and for their input.

Dates of Future Meetings

in the Hugh Miller Institute

Monday 28 March 2011 at 7.30pm 

 Monday 9 May 2011 – AGM at 7pm, Meeting at 7.30pm

Monday 27 June 2011 at 7.30pm




Item 9 – Victoria Hall Report (Prepared by Vivienne Griffiths) 

APPENDIX A

1. Despite the two letters of comfort from Bob Cameron and an original HC target completion date of 15th December 2010, the Licence to Occupy is still awaited from the Highland Council. We had been promised a first draft by 18th February 2011, but this target has also been missed. Draft licence now promised for early this week.

ACTION – No further action required. Licence will be signed by Chair (already approved) once satisfactory documentation received from HC Legal and on advice from the C&DCC Solicitor.

2. YDO Service Level Agreement still operating monthly. Original appointment has been delayed by HC resulting in re-advertising. SLA now expected to continue beyond original target termination date of 31st March 2011. 

ACTION – No further action required. To be reviewed once BI YDO appointed. Appointment not now expected until April.

3. Victoria Hall finances remain healthy (latest I&E attached) and Hall Budget will hopefully be available soon for C&DCC members. However awaited decisions by HC over the Youth Development Officer appointment and Hall management arrangements, post SLA, are delaying our ability to make accurate projections for all areas of Hall Income and Expenditure.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.

4. There are currently no outstanding maintenance issues. 

5. A review of booking procedures and rates is almost complete. These should be implemented on 1st April 2011, following approval at the next C&DCC meeting.

The Hall now operates an on-line booking diary which will also shortly be available to view on the Victoria Hall website – www.thevictoriahall.net
Following the receipt of our renewed Public Entertainment Licence, VHMC has been made aware of some of its conditions e.g. Functions to finish at 12 midnight (except New Year’s Eve when 2.00 a.m.) and maximum number attending of 200, despite fire safety recommendations being higher. Also the licence to occupy/lease conditions require the VHMC (C&DCC) to seek permission, from freeholder, to hold any function at which alcohol will be sold. 

ACTION – Information only, no action required.

6. Ahead of the HC Insurance block policy renewal in April, the VHMC has been creating an inventory of all insurable contents in the Hall. It is proposed that all contents belonging to community group users will become the responsibility of the Hall so that they are covered by the HC insurance. Hall users will then be asked to make a small contribution towards the resulting increased premium.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.

7. The VHMC has agreed to introduce tighter controls on Hall usage, mainly due to security issues, recently highlighted in Cromarty, and measures to control/ reduce escalating energy costs. The new Hall User procedures will be discussed with regular Hall users.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.

8. The VHMC is preparing a proposal to create a new Cromarty Badminton and Tennis Club to be based at Victoria Hall, if the C&DCC decide to use the Victoria Park as the site for a Dr Forth Bequest backed tennis court. This proposal will be including an important element of professional youth coaching which will help to attract the essential match funding for the tennis court construction.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.

9. The VHMC have discussed the effect of losing the HC SLA. It was agreed that it would no longer be possible to employ a Youth Development Officer without this essential funding. It was therefore agreed to recommend to the C&DCC that they approve the VHMC issuing a notice to make redundant the post of Youth Development Officer, giving sufficient statutory notice to coincide with the termination of the HC Service Level Agreement.

ACTION – C&DCC to approve the VHMC issuing the above redundancy notice.

Item 9 – Victoria Hall I&E Report (Prepared by Vivienne Griffiths) 

APPENDIX B



General Hall Activities
TOTAL



£
£

Income





Donations & Gifts
189.00
189.00


Grants
1,000.00
1,000.00


Hall rental income
4,832.50
4,832.50


Interest Income
7.27
7.27


Office Rental
866.70
866.70






Total Income

£6,895.47
£6,895.47






Expenditure





Office Costs




Bank Service Charges
35.00
35.00


Bookeeping fees
0.00
0.00


Printing,  Postage & Stationery
14.63
14.63


Telecom & Internet expenses
33.00
33.00


Total Office Expenditure
82.63
82.63


Premises Costs




Electricity
336.96
336.96


Insurance
134.19
134.19


Oil
1,654.25
1,654.25


Repairs and Maintenance
1,277.30
1,277.30


Supplies
255.93
255.93


Water charges
531.00
531.00


Total Premises Expenditure
4,189.63
4,189.63


Salaries- Caretaker
1,944.70
1,944.70


Miscellaneous Expenses
117.22
117.22

Total Expenditure

£6,334.18
£6,334.18


Surplus for year to date
£561.29
£561.29
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MINUTES APPROVED


28 MARCH 2011
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